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DR. and Mrs. Raymond Mayor, members of the Pontiac, Michigan, 
Church, have been involved in soul-winning work and giving 

Bible studies during the past 20 years. Last year when preparations 
were being made for the Prophecy Lectures program conducted by 
Evangelist Jim Cress, they increased their number of Bible studies. 
Among the people they were studying with were three families who 
have recently been baptized and joined the church. 

Georgette and Nick Fonseca were first. Dr. and Mrs. Mayor began 
studies with them in the fall of 1979 and continued into 1980. When 
the preliminary Daniel seminars were conducted, Georgette and 
Nick were pleased to attend. When the evangelistic meetings began 
in the Pontiac Church the Mayors invited the Fonsecas to go. At 
first they were not sure if they could, but when they began, they 
never stopped going. 

During this time the Holy Spirit was leading another family, Jim 
and Patti Gatward. They had a Christian background, but felt 
something was not complete in their experience. One day while 
Patti was visiting her friend Georgette, they began discussing 
vegetarianism and healthful cooking methods. Patti then learned 
from Georgette that Seventh-day Adventists believed in healthful 
living and taught classes on this subject. Patti also noticed a book 
in the house entitled Daniel and Revelation. She was curious about 
Bible prophecy, and learned from Georgette that Adventists had a 
series of lessons on prophecy. Patti had an intense desire to learn 
more about prophecy but she wasn't sure she should become 
involved with Seventh-day Adventists. Georgette, who was not yet a 
member, offered to secure prophecy lessons from Dr. and Mrs. 
Mayor and shared them with Patti in her own home. 

Within a month the Prophecy Lecture series conducted by 
Evangelist Jim Cress started in the Pontiac Church. As soon as 
Georgette started attending the meetings, she asked Patti to go. It 
wasn't long before Patti's husband, Jim, attended also, and before 
the series was completed Georgette and Nick and Patti and Jim 
were baptized. 

This story is not complete yet. One day Patti was talking to a 
friend of hers, Pat Bloom. She shared her new interest in spiritual 
things with Pat, and suddenly there was a lapse in the conversation. 
Patti was concerned that she would lose this opportunity to share 
her new-found faith. But the next time she visited Pat in her home, 
Pat asked about this new spiritual dimension. Almost from the very 
beginning she expressed a longing for meaning in her life. Patti and 
Jim made sure that Pat and her husband, Robert, had the 
opportunity to attend the next series of Prophecy Lectures held in 
Troy. As a result Pat and Robert have also been baptized. 

This story doesn't end here, because each of these couples are 
now working to bring other friends into the church. 

COVER 
Following in the best summertime 

tradition of watermelon eating, seed-
flicking, spitting and wiping is Joey 
Storey, son of Pastor Joseph Storey of 
Iron River and Iron Mountain, Michigan. 
Photos by Jere Wallack. 
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Durward 
Wildman, vice 
president 	of 
Hinsdale Hospital 
and a Sabbath 
volunteer, escorts 
a discharged 
patient to his car. 

Jackie Feltman, 
purchasing 
department 
',acretary, is a 
Sabbath volunteer 
who takes special 
orders from the 
diet kitchen to the 
patients. 

THE HEART OF THE LAKE UNION 

Practical 
Piety 
by Donna Willard 

Editor's note: Approximately one year ago 
Hinsdale Sanitarium and Hospital organized a 
volunteer force of employees to serve on the 
Sabbath, thus improving care on a day that is 
typically characterized by reduced staffing. 

A phone rings and four volunteers vie for the call. 
"Yes, I'll be right up. Will I need a wheelchair?" 

This conversation is repeated again and again each 
Sabbath morning, and every morning of the week at 
Hinsdale Hospital. 

Volunteers who serve as escorts for discharged 
patients regularly report to the volunteer room where 
they are summoned by the nursing staff to run 
errands or assist patients. 

Until recently however, the phone was quiet on 

Donna Willard is communication coordinator for 
the public relations department at Hinsdale 
Sanitarium and Hospital, Hinsdale, Illinois.  

Sabbath. Departments other than those involved in 
direct patient care were either closed or operating 
with reduced staffing, emphasizing the religious 
convictions of the hospital. In line with this practice, 
there were no scheduled volunteer services on the 
Sabbath. Consequently, employees who were on duty 
were working under unusually heavy loads. Those 
scheduled to work often dreaded to see the Sabbath 
come. 

Therefore, the administration began to rethink the 
hospital's philosophy of patient care. In contrast to 
its commitment to provide only essential services 
and emergency surgery on Sabbath was the desire to 
portray the Sabbath as a special day. 

"Sabbath should be recognized as special not 
because patients cannot get the services they need, 
but because they can sense God's love at a higher 
level and with more intensity than on any other day," 
says Durward Wildman, vice president, personnel. As 
things were, the day was receiving negative 
recognition from visitors and patients as well as 
employees. 

These considerations prompted the formation of a 
volunteer force to work on Sabbath to relieve the 
regular staff of their heightened responsibilities. 
Kathryn Sieberman, vice president, and Chaplain 
Willis Graves worked with Mary Buddington, 
volunteer director, to organize a group of 
approximately 35 volunteers. These men and women 
function just as the more than 350 senior volunteers 
do during the week. They attend orientation class, log 
their hours in the volunteer office, and wear the 
distinctive pink jumpers or red jackets. 

Their prime distinction is that they volunteer on 
Sabbath only, giving approximately four hours per 
month. Also, the majority of these volunteers are 
regular employees. Vice presidents, environmental 
service workers, chaplains, technicians and 
secretaries are volunteers on Sabbath. Rounding out 
this group of people are individuals from local 
Seventh-day Adventist churches who learned of the 
need and decided to give some of their time to the 
hospital. 

Emily Schmidt, a member of the Downers Grove 
Church, read the call for volunteers in her chur3h 
bulletin. "I saw this as an unusual opportunity to be 
of service to others so I signed up for the class. I 
believe everyone benefits from a Sabbath worship 
service, and I would hate to miss church every week. 
However, volunteering is a different kind of 
experience. I find each valuable in its own way," says 
Mrs. Schmidt. 

What about the Sabbath atmosphere at the 
hospital? Has it changed? "The Sabbath cannot be a 
special day if we do not give it time to be special," 
says Mr. Wildman. "Those of us who volunteer on 
Sabbath are trying to give to the staff and patients 
this time which is so important for an appreciation of 
the day." 

Not only do patients and staff benefit from a less 
rushed schedule, but volunteers gain a blessing by 
helping others. "I get an inspiration out of 

Practical Piety continued on p. 14. 
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NATURE demonstrates that 
creative forces operate 

according to definite laws to 
produce an infinite diversity of 
forms, animate and inanimate. 

Nature is the work of an 
Architect, a Designer. Structures 
are not randomly put together. The 
part that lies next to the other is 
important. 

Did you ever notice that the 
tendrils of a morning glory twist to 
the right while its flower bud twists 
to the left? 

Coconut palms are either right or 
left spiralled with the lefts being 
predominate. Interestingly, the 
palms with the left twist produce 
more coconuts. 

The purpose in presenting this 
photographic essay is to inspire 
the reader to discover the delight 
of observing the wealth of 
imagination of nature's Designer 
even in the most minute of living 
things. 

The tongue of a butterfly is 
called the proboscis or sucking 
tube. It is composed of a special 
long coiled structure of the 
maxillae designed for siphoning 
and tasting liquid food materials. 

The fine structure reveals that 
the tube is formed by interlocking 
spines and hooks which join to 
form a conduit. The photograph 

This is the second of two 
articles by Asa Thoresen, professor 
of biology and chairman of the 
biology department at Andrews 
University. Dr. Thoresen is 
currently working on a book on the 
patterns in nature, entitled Beyond 
the Eye. 

shows the tongue of a white 
butterfly which has been 
"unzipped," revealing the internal 
channel. The spines normally 
attach to the opposite side of the 
channel. 

Tiny muscles allow for the 
coiling and uncoiling of the tongue 
which enables the butterfly to 
reach into the nectar in flowers. 
Fluids flow up the tube passively 
by capillary flow and actively by 
the pumping action of the 
butterfly's abdomen. The tongue 
therefore serves as an efficient 
siphon. 

Chemical taste receptors on the 
tongue and feet of butterflies are 
not only used for food 
identification, but also for 
recognition of ideal plants upon 
which to lay eggs. By this method 
a Viceroy chooses willows, the 
Monarch selects milkweeds, and 
the white butterfly, cabbages or 
mustards. 

The proboscis, or tongue, of a fly 
is tipped with a pair of oral lobes 
which adhere to and sense the 
chemical nature of food materials. 
Ten pairs of muscles activate the 
movement of the proboscis. The 
surface of each lobe is made up of 
hydraulic pads which make a 
pattern resembling the tread of an 
automobile tire. Taste organs are 
scattered over the surface. 

Oatterns in 
PART II 

by Asa C. Thoresen 
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A bird's feather is held together 
by minute hooks and grooves. The 
structure is designed to resist the 
stresses and strains of air currents 
applied during flight. A single 
primary feather of a pigeon is made 
up of at least a million parts. 

Fraying of a feather results in 
the separation of the hooks and 
grooves. They may be "zipped" 
together again by the bird's 
preening process as the feather is 
drawn through the beak. 

Many insects have scent glands 
which produce aromatic chemicals 
for the purpose of communciation. 
Some are repellants while others 
call in other individuals of the 
species, including attracting 
mates. 

In several species of true bugs 
the chemical scent is exuded on to 
an ornate patch of channels and 
pads. These pads facilitate rapid 
evaporation. The evaporation disc 
of each species forms a different 
pattern and each is an artistic 
design worthy of attention. The 
photograph is the evaporation disc 
of a damsel bug. 

Everyone who has seen Russian 
olive leaves has noticed the silver-
grey color, particularly of the lower 
side of the leaf. The silver color is 
due to parasol-shaped scales 
which protect the openings of the 
leaf from excess moisture loss. 
The pattern and texture are 
exquisite. 

Diatoms are invisible life forms 
found in freshwater and in the 
oceans. They are diverse forms 
taking on all manners of shapes 
and designs. Diatoms are often 
initially colonial, held together in 
long series by intricate joining 
devices. The diatoms in this 
photograph are held together by 
close-fitting dovetails. 

When diatoms die they leave 
silicon skeletons which maintain 
their original design pattern. Huge 
accumulations of their skeletons 
form diatomaceous earth and now 
make up such formations as the 
White Cliffs of Dover in England. 
Because of its siliceous nature and 
the tiny air spaces between shells, 
diatomaceous earth makes one of 
the best insulating materials 
known to man. 

Pollen grains are always ornate. 
This pollen is from the witchhazel 
flower, a wild shrub which blooms 
in the autumn. Perhaps you can 
see a vague resemblance to a 
cantaloupe with sections of the 
skin peeled off. 

These thin sections are areas of 
weakness which allow for 
expansion and contraction in wet 
and dry conditions. Eventually a 
tube grows out of one of the thin 
sections to guide the sperm 
nucleus to the ovary of the flower 
where fertilization occurs. 



Harvey Kilsby, Lake Union Conference assistant treasurer, is working on an M.B.A. 
at Andrews. 

THE Seventh-day Adventist 
Church employs 80,000 workers 

to operate 25,000 organizations 
around the world. 

At Andrews University, the 
importance of training qualified 
professionals to manage those 
hospitals, schools, publishing 
houses and industries is not taken 
lightly. 

With the establishment of a 
professional School of Business, 
the university plans to continue 
educating competent business 
workers to serve the denomination's 
growing structure. 

Given final approval at an 
executive meeting of the 
university's board of trustees on 
July 8, the School of Business has 
been carefully drawn up over a 
period of several years, according to 
Andrews President Joseph G. 
Smoot. 

The full board of trustees 
approved the proposal for the 
school one year ago, on May 7, 1979. 
Approval by the Seventh-day 
Adventist Board of Higher 
Education was granted on June 11 
this year. 

Named as dean of the new school 
is Dr. Dale E. Twomley, who has 
been at Andrews since 1978 as 
chairman of the business adminis-
tration department. Dr. Twomley 
holds a master's degree in business 
administration from the University 
of Tennessee and a doctorate from 
the University of Maryland. 

He has held teaching and 
administrative positions at 
Columbia Union College, Greater 
New York Academy and Takoma 
Academy, and has served as 
principal of South Lancaster 
Academy and Shenandoah Valley 
Academy. 

The School of Business will serve 
as the fifth school within the 
structure of the university. Andrews 
is also comprised of the College of 
Arts and Sciences, the College of 
Technology, the School of Graduate 
Studies and the Seventh-day 
Adventist Theological Seminary. 

The purpose in re-structuring the 
business administration department 

Sandra Doran is a staff writer for 
Andrews University's public 
relations department. 

Dr. Dale Twomley, dean of Andrews' 
new School of Business, plans 
individually with students in the 
business program. Here he helps Tom 
Mejeur with scheduling. 

AT ANDREWS UNIVERSITY 

Business 
Goes 

Professional 

by Sandra Doran 

into a distinct school is not one 
relating to curricula. 

"This is not a big organizational 
move that will require a great deal of 
expense and overhead," emphasizes 
Dr. Twomley. "Basically, the course 
offerings we have now will continue. 
The reasons for establishing the 
school are to develop a separate 
identity, gain professional 
accreditation, and increase the 
visibility of business training 
offered at Andrews." 

Professional accreditation has 
been found to be of special benefit 
to Andrews students from nearly 90 
countries and enables the university 
to keep segments of the academic 
program under continual review and 
in-depth study, according to 
President Stnoot. 

The accreditation of the business 
unit by the American Assembly of 
Collegiate Schools of Business 
(AACSB) would be another step in 
the university's planned effort of 
securing national recognition for 
selected programs of study. 

Graduates of AACSB accredited 
programs are recognized as having a 
preferred position in being recruited 
by employers, as well as in being 
accepted for advanced degrees in 
business administration. In the 
United States today, fewer than 25 
percent of business degrees 
granted are recognized by AACSB 
accreditation. 

The new School of Business will 
feature several specializations 
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suited to today's job market. 
Beginning this fall, a Bachelor of 
Business Administration degree 
(B.B.A.) will be offered, with majors 
available in accounting, economics, 
information science, marketing and 
management. 

Also offered will be the Master of 
Business Administration degree, 
with specializations in general 
management 	and 	hospital 
administration. 

A concerted effort will be made to 
develop specific classes to equip 
Andrews graduates to enter 
denominational service. Courses in 
management work on the 
conference and trust service levels 
are now being planned. 

Several church administrators in 
the Lake Union are currently 

Nancy Perez, right, who will be 
entering the M.B.A. program this fall, is 
the supplies supervisor at Andrews' 
bookstore. Working with her on an order 
is Veronica Joshua, cashier. 

enrolled in the M.B.A. program at the 
university. Since courses have been 
scheduled during the late afternoon 
and evening, full-time workers are 
able to maintain their positions 
while pursuing a degree. 

Harvey Kilsby, assistant treasurer 
for data processing in the Lake 
Union Conference, has been taking 
courses toward an M.B.A. at 
Andrews for the past year and a half. 

"The need for business 
specialists within the church is 
definitely on the rise," he says. 
"Many people have the miscon-
ception that credentials for the 
ministry qualify an individual for any 
position in the church. This is just 
not true any more. In the Lake Union, 
for example, every treasurer has 
been trained with a business 
degree." 

The master's program in business 
administration at Andrews has been 
structured so that even those 
without an undergraduate degree in 
business can fit into the curriculum. 
Nancy Perez, who holds a bachelor's 
degree in behavioral science from 
Atlantic Union College, recently 
decided to earn an M.B.A. through 
Andrews' new School of Business. 

"I'm really excited about entering 
the program," she says. "I think it's 
great that Andrews has added a 
School of Business. That lends a lot 
of prestige to holding a business 
degree from the university." 

Looking forward to completing 
her training in seven quarters, 
Nancy plans to specialize in 
accounting, eventually becoming a 
certified public accountant. 

Pam Trubey, who received an 
associate of science degree in 
accounting from the university last 
June, also plans to continue her 
education in this field. 

"The associate of science degree 
was the perfect thing for me," she 
says. "I will be getting married 
August 17, and plan to continue my 
schooling. But knowing that I 
actually have a degree now, rather 
than just two years of college, 
makes me feel I have accomplished 
something. And it will help when I 
apply for a job." 

Tom Mejeur, who completed a 
four-year undergraduate degree in 
business at the university this 
summer, also expresses appre-
ciation for the fact that Andrews' 
program is easily tailored to the 
individual. 

"Andrews is large enough to 
provide all the facilities you need to 
get a comprehensive education, but 
small enough to allow you to work 
out a personalized program," he 
says. "My particular area of interest 
is hospital administration. In my 
sophomore year, I proposed the idea 
of professional experience in this 
area. 

"After planning with Dr. Twomley, 
in consultation with Great Lakes 
Adventist Health Services and Dr. 
Larry Mahlum, Andrews' director of 
cooperative education and place- 
ment, I was able to spend a quarter 
as a temporary assistant to the 
administrator at Tri-County 
Community Hospital in Edmore, 
Michigan." 

And Andrews' placement office 
also provided the opportunity for 
Tom to be assured of a job, six 
months before graduation. Taking a 
lead from the placement office last 
winter, he applied for a position as a 
materials manager trainee at 
Kettering Medical Center. His 
business degree from Andrews with 
a concentration in management was 
just the thing they were looking for. 

"Many people at Andrews have 
been very helpful to me," Tom says. 
"Dr. Twomley, Dr. Mahlum, and 
others." 

Along with their willingness to 
work with the students individually, 
teachers in Andrews' business 
program bring to the classroom a 
wide spectrum of experience. 

Andrews has sent faculty to such 
institutions as Northwestern 
University, Arizona State University, 
the University of Oregon, and the 
University of Michigan, fostering 
professional development among 
the teaching staff. 

For the first year in the School of 
Business, 14 teachers will be 
instructing, with eight holding 
doctoral degrees. Others are 
scheduled for study leave, to 
complete doctorates within the next 
few years. 

A strong emphasis in business 
training has been characteristic of 
Andrews for years, exemplified by 
graduates in administrative 
positions all over the world. The 
university has offered programs in 
accounting and business for more 
than four decades. 

The department of business 
administration was organized in 
1953, with the Master of Business 
Administration degree added in 
1964. Now, the administration is 
developing plans for a new facility to 
house the recently voted School of 
Business. 

"As the only Seventh-day 
Adventist institution of higher 
education authorized by the Board 
of Higher Education to offer 
graduate work in business 
administration, it is incumbent on 
Andrews University to provide the 
highest quality of education 
possible in this area," says Dr. 
Twomley. 

Through the new School of 
Business, Andrews is doing just 
that. 
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Charles Snyder 

endrews 
University 
Chris Robinson, Correspondent 

PLANS BEING MADE 
FOR NEW SCHOOL YEAR 

Registration for the 1980-81 
school year is September 23 and 24, 
and, according to Norman Roy, 
associate director of admissions, it 
still is not too late to apply and be 
accepted for the fall quarter. 

Freshman orientation begins 
September 21, and Mr. Roy said all 
freshmen who have not taken the 
ACT test should plan to arrive before 
noon on that day. 

During registration, a set of 
instructions will be given to 
students to help them find the 
various departments and regis-
tration stations. These guidelines 
will help registration go more 
smoothly by reducing confusion and 
allowing students to avoid 
registration stations that do not 
pertain to them. 

Areas that affect nearly all 
students are financial aid, housing 
and student labor. Esther Hare, 
Andrews' financial aid officer, said 
all students interested in receiving 
financial aid must complete a 
Financial Aid Form (F.A.F.). This is 
used to assess each student's 
needs before determining aid 
awards. 

Allan Norman coordinates 
student labor and housing. Students 
interested in on-campus work and 
university housing should apply 
directly to his office. 

Application for entrance to the 
university's academic program 
should be made to the director of 
admissions. If you have questions 
about admissions, call (616) 
471-3303. The financial aid office 
number is 471-3334. Applicants with 
questions on housing or labor may 
call 471-3570. 

CAMPUS HIGHLIGHTS 

• Edith Schaeffer, author of 
more than 10 books on Christianity 
and the family, will present a 
program on the Christian home and 
fellowship, Tuesday, September 9. 

Admission to the event, which will 
begin at 7:30 P.M. in the Andrews 
Academy Auditorium, will cost $3 in 
advance and $3.50 at the door. Mrs. 
Schaeffer's lecture is being 
sponsored by the 1980 Family Life 
Workshop. Arrangements are being 
made by Andrews University's 
Lifelong Learning service. 

• Dr. N. Gordon Thomas, 
professor of history at Pacific Union 
College in Angwin, California, 
taught in Andrews' history 
department during the summer 
quarter. He directed a four-week 
course on the history of the 
Seventh-day Adventist Church, a 
required course for students who 
plan to be credentialed as teachers 
in the denomination's educational 
system. 

• WAUS-FM, Andrews' public 
radio station, received a special 
award from the Kalamazoo County 
Red Cross in recognition of the 
station's extensive news coverage 
and public service in the weeks 
following the May 13 tornado that 
devastated downtown Kalamazoo. 
In addition, the Michigan 
Employment Security Commission 
has given its "Outstanding Public 
Service" award to the station for its 
"outstanding record of public 
service in support of Michigan's 
unemployed workers." 

• Dr. Wilson Trickett, professor 
of business administration, has 
announced his resignation from 
teaching and managerial responsi-
bilities with the university. Dr. 
Trickett said, "I decided to retire to 
devote full time to my personal 
activities." He has been executive 
vice president of Berrien 
Enterprises, a subsidiary business 
corporation of the university, for 
about eight years and has taught in 
the business administration 
department since 1953. 

EARLY PARENTHOOD WORKSHOP 
OFFERED AT ANDREWS 

Assisting parents with the very 
earliest skills in being a parent will 
be the subject of a workshop to be 
conducted September 7 to 9, 1980, 
by the Andrews University nursing 
department. 

Since the nurse is the 
professional person most closely 
associated with parents during the  

critical period from conception 
through age 36 months, the 
workshop will focus on the role of 
the nurse in assisting parents 
during that crucial time. 

The workshop will be directed by 
Aldyth Roberts, R.N., Ph.D., whose 
specialty is family life. 

Guest speakers will be Kay 
Kuzma, well-known lecturer and 
author from Loma Linda, California, 
and John Florin, local mortician and 
director of Bereavement Resources 
Center. 

Physicians, social workers, home 
economists, hospital adminis-
trators, ministers and others who 
relate to parents during the early 
months of parenthood are 
encouraged to attend. Parents and 
lay persons are also welcome. 

Continuing education units are 
available. For information and 
reservations, call or write Lifelong 
Learning, Andrews University, 
Berrien Springs, MI 49104; phone 
(616) 471-3286. 

GREAT LAKES ADVENTIST HEALTH SERVICES. INC 

Joel Hass, Correspondent 

SNYDER AWARDED 
MEMBERSHIP IN A.C.H.A. 

HINSDALE—
Charles Snyder, 
Hinsdale Hos-
pital vice presi-
dent, was award-
ed membership 
in the American 
College of Hos-
pital Administra-
tors (A.C.H.A.) at 
convocation cer-

emonies in Montreal, Canada, on 
July 27. 

A.C.H.A. is an international 
professional society for men and 
women whose careers are in 
hospital and health services 
administration. The college 
develops and promotes educational 
standards for hospital adminis-
trators and confers fellowships in 
hospital administration on those 
who have done, or are doing, 
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noteworthy service in that field. 
As a member, Mr. Snyder receives 

permanent A.C.H.A. status attained 
only after thorough review of his 
credentials and after his successful 
completion of the board of 
governor's written and oral 
examinations. Membership status is 
an indication of the affiliate's 
knowledge, participation and 
capacity for competence. 

Glen Robinson 
Public Relations Assistant 

T.C.C.H. SPONSORS 
ALCOHOLISM REHABILITATION 

ALUMNI BRUNCH 

EDMORE, MICHIGAN—Eight 
alumni of the Tri-County Community 
Hospital Alcoholism Rehabilitation 
Services were present for the first 
alumni brunch on Sunday, June 22, 
1980. Two former residents were 
presented plaques and medallions 
for their achievement of three 
months' sobriety. 

Vern Davis of Insight, Inc., the 
featured speaker at the brunch, 
emphasized the contrast between 
the life of the practicing alcoholic 
and the recovering alcoholic, and 
the importance of gratitude in life. 

The alumni spoke of the changes 
in their own lives and their 
appreciation for the treatment 
program at Tri-County Community 
Hospital. Their sincerity is shown by 
the fact that several of those 
currently in treatment were referred 
by others who had received 
treatment at Tri-County Community 
Hospital. 

The Alcoholism Rehabilitation 
Services unit has treated more than 
68 persons since opening on 
February 18, 1980, helping many to 
return to normal, productive lives. 

The enthusiasm of staff and 
alumni at the brunch indicates that 
it will become an important part of 
the program. The next alumni 
meeting is planned for September 
21, 1980. 

R. Stephen Guthrie, Counselor 

MID AMERICAN IMPROVES 

FINANCIAL STATUS 

MID AMERICAN—Mid American 
Health Services, the long-term care 
division of Great Lakes Adventist 
Health Services, has experienced a 
dramatic turnaround in its financial  

performance in the past year and a 
half. 

Mid American, which presently 
operates eight nursing homes and 
three apartment complexes for the 
elderly and handicapped, came 
under denominational control in 
January 1, 1975. During the first four 
years of denominational operation, 
1975 to 1978, the company 
sustained cumulative losses of 
$728,018. 

However, in 1979 this trend was 
reversed and the organization had 
net income of $496,525 (unaudited). 
This indicates that, cumulatively, 
Mid American is now "in the black" 
since coming under church 
management. 

Gary Whitworth, President 
Mid American Health Services 

Illinois 
Conference 
Jeff Wilson, Correspondent 

BURR RIDGE RECEIVES 

$10,000 DONATION 

Carla Butcher, a member of the 
Burr Ridge Church, was asked by 
Hinsdale Sanitarium and Hospital to 
provide home care for a terminally ill 
patient. 

She asked the patient's husband 
to consider making a donation to the 
church building fund rather than pay 
her a wage. Though not an 
Adventist, the patient was familiar 
with the Adventist Church and had 
been a volunteer at Hinsdale 
Hospital. 

For three months Carla provided 
daily care for the woman and 
support for the husband. During this 
time, church members at the weekly 
prayer meeting prayed for the 
family. 

Having planned a vacation far in 
advance, Carla had to arrange for 
someone to take her place for a 
while. Before she left, the patient's 
husband spoke with her. 

"What would you think if I gave 
you a check for $5,000?" 

"Well, that would be wonderful," 
she replied. 

"What would you think if I gave 
you a check for $10,000?" 

Carla was presented with a check 
for $10,000 from the family trust 
fund as a donation to the Burr Ridge 
Church building fund. 

Since the woman's death, Carla 
has maintained contact with the 
husband, and the prayer meeting 
group continues to pray for him. 

Maureen 0. Bardusk 
Communication Secretary 

BRAILLE STUDENT BAPTIZED 

Loren Irwin, nearly blind, has received 
spiritual insight from cassette tapes and 
phonograph records supplied by the 
Christian Record Braille Foundation. 
After several months of study, Loren was 
baptized by Elder Wayne Pleasants and 
joined the Danville Church on July 19, 
1980. 

THE SOWERS 
AND THE REAPERS 

The baptism of Gilberto and Odilia 
Guzman by Pastor Cesar Funes was a 
result of laymen cooperation. About 
three years ago, Joel Lopez of the 
Spanish South Church started 
witnessing at work to Gilberto. He gave 
the family Bible studies, but later gave 
the Guzman's name to the Spanish West 
Suburban Church where Mike Quinones 
had the privilege of seeing them decide 
for Christ. Brother and Sister Guzman 
have been conducting meetings for 
young people in their community and 
instructing them in Bible teachings 
using a series of the 20th Century Bible 
course in Spanish given to them by Mr. 
Lopez. Today they are rejoicing in the 
Lord and are very active in witnessing to 
their friends. 
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Indiana 
Conference 
Cliff Hoffman, Correspondent 

HINSDALE NEWS NOTES 

• Cindy Hadley of the Health 
Education Center and Shari 
Chamberlain, Bible instructor, 
conducted two natural-food 
workshops on June 22 and 29 at the 
Hinsdale Church. Twenty people 
learned the art of whole-grain 
baking, and 25 came to see 
demonstrations on making natural 
cheeses from cashews, garbanzos, 
soybeans and yogurt. 

• Walter Payton, running-back 
for the Chicago Bears, spoke to the 
Hinsdale Church Saturday night, 
June 28, about his experiences as a 
Christian sportsman. 

• Ten couples participated in 
the third Marriage Enrichment 
Seminar held in Hinsdale by Larry 
and Joyce Milliken. Maurice and 
Blythe Hoppe assisted them. 

• ACT '80, a group of young 
people working for the youth of 
Hinsdale Church, plan youth 
vespers, church and a prayer 
meeting called "New Beginnings." 
The team, comprised of Craig 
Blackerby, Sherrie Brown and Don 
Dahl, is directed by Jeff 
Cinquemani, youth pastor. They run 
a day camp on Tuesdays and 
Wednesdays from 8 A.M. until 4:30 
P.M. and have planned a bike rally, a 
pancake feast and a weekend camp-
out at Devil's Lake, Wisconsin. 

DE KALB MEMBERS WORSHIP 
AT SHABBONA LAKE 

On Sabbath, May 31, the members 
of the De Kalb Church met at 
Shabbona Lake State Recreational 
Area to enjoy a Sabbath in nature. 

After a general song service for all 
ages, and opening prayer, the 
Sabbath School divisions scattered 
out over the sloping hillside to study 
the week's lesson. 

Debbie Dewey, ac.3ompanied by 
her husband, Kevin, on the guitar, 
sang "My Cathedral" for special 
music. 

After the sermon by Pastor Andy 
McRae, the congregation shared a 
potluck picnic dinner. 

Ellen White once wrote that "On 
the holy rest day, above all other 
days, we should study the messages 
that God has written for us in 
nature.... As we come close to the 
heart of nature, Christ makes His 
presence real to us, and speaks to  

our heart of His peace and 
love."—Christ's Object Lessons, p. 
26. 

In the afternoon, many members 
followed this counsel by 
participating in a nature hike 
through the woods and fields 
bordering Shabbona Lake. 

Charlie Swanson 
Communication Secretary 

IT IS WRITTEN 
NOW ON WFIE 

It Is Written, the full-message 
telecast of the Seventh-day 
Adventist Church, is now aired on 
WFIE-TV, Channel 14, in Evansville, 
each Sunday at 7:30 A.M., beginning 
July 27. 

On September 28, It Is Written 
launches "Prayer Alert," a new 
prayer ministry. Speaker George 
Vandeman invites all viewers to 
watch and participate in this 
venture. 

It Is Written can also be seen on 
cable television in many parts of 
Indiana and Kentucky on WTBS-
Atlanta, Channel 17, at 6:30 A.M. 
each Sunday. 

Elder Schulz, center, is shown with 
four young people who were recently 
baptized in the Spanish East Chicago 
Church. They are, from left, David 
Santillan, Carmen Quiroga, Dora Llano 
and Eloy Madrigal. 

EXCITING DEVELOPMENTS 
IN SPANISH EAST CHICAGO 

God has blessed the Spanish 
Church of East Chicago in many 
ways. With the support of the 
Indiana Conference a church 
building has been secured,  

improvements have been made in 
the property, several evangelistic 
campaigns have been held, and the 
enthusiasm of the congregation is 
growing. 

On Sabbath, June 7, another 
group of people were baptized by 
church pastor Dr. Victor Schulz. 
With this baptism, a total of 22 
people have joined the church since 
last November. 

This makes a growth percentage 
of exactly 33 percent in the last half 
year. Only three years ago there was 
only a small group of believers 
where today there is an enthusiastic 
congregation of about 100. 

The Spanish Church of East 
Chicago was chosen because of its 
rapid growth as one of the 320 
churches in the United States to be 
studied in a survey to discover the 
common characteristics of 
churches having rapid and 
continuous growth. 

A large group attended the Wells 
Community Hospital Five-Day Plan 
sponsored by the Rockford Church. 

ROCKFORD CHURCH HOLDS 
5-DAY PLAN 
AT LOCAL HOSPITAL 

A Five-Day Plan to Stop Smoking 
was held in Bluffton, June 22 
through June 26, co-sponsored by 
the Rockford Seventh-day Adventist 
Church and Wells Community 
Hospital. 

Paul Bender, administrator of the 
hospital, was enthusiastic about the 
program and donated the con-
ference room at the hospital to be 
used for the nightly sessions. 

Judy Henley, R.N., emergency 
room supervisor at the hospital, is a 
member of the Rockford Church and 
was coordinator of the Five-Day 
Plan. Elwin Shull, vice-principal of 
the Indiana Academy, and local 
pastor Rick Blythe, conducted the 
program. 

Local doctors participated, 
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talking about smoking and its effect 
on the body. There were also 
personal testimonies from people 
who had given up smoking through 
this plan. 

Twenty-four persons were 
successful in giving up smoking. 
Some who did not attend the 
program have decided to quit as a 
result of contact with people who 
attended. 

A follow-up session was held on 
June 30, and several people related 
their experiences in quitting 
smoking. Some have also stopped 
drinking coffee and cola drinks. 

The classes were free of charge, 
but the participants gave $155 in 
donations. 

More follow-up work and another 
clinic in Bluffton are planned for the 
future. 

Ruth Jones 
Communication Secretary 

Lake Region 
Conference 
H. A. Lindsey, Correspondent 

Samuel D. Johnson 

DETROIT STUDENT 

WINS GUIDE AWARD 

Samuel Darryl Johnson, 12, won 
first prize recently for a story he 
wrote and sent to the Guide entitled, 
"A Special Sabbath." 

His entry appeared in the July 5 
issue. He received a check for five 
dollars from the Review and Herald. 

Samuel first became interested in 
writing when he was a fifth-grade 
student at Peterson-Warren 
Academy. His other interests 
include sports, bike riding, 
swimming and cooking. 

Samuel is the son of Mary  

Johnson, a member of the City 
Temple Church in Detroit, Michigan. 

Elsie R. Knox 
Communication Secretary 

SPANISH CAMP MEETING 

TO BE HELD 

The Spanish churches are inviting 
all Spanish speaking people to 
attend the first Spanish retreat to be 
held at the Jesse R. Wagner Camp in 
Cassopolis, Michigan, the weekend 
of August 22 to 24. 

Cabins and meals will be 
available. A charge of $15 per person 
will be made for meals. 

The camp will offer many 
activities including hikes and 
games. 

Guest speakers will be Elvio 
Pereyra from the General 
Conference, Manuel Cabral from the 
Southern California Conference, 
and pastors and students from 
Andrews University. 

For more information, call: Azael 
Colon, (312) 227-6290. 

The Lake Region Conference recently 
purchased and equipped this emergency 
medical van. 

HOSPITAL ON WHEELS 

The Lake Region Conference 
recently purchased a Community 
Services Medical Van to be used 
throughout the five-state area during 
evangelistic campaigns, health 
fairs, camp meeting and other 
community-oriented programs. 

More than $16,000 was donated 
by Hinsdale Hospital and 
Sanitarium in equipment and 
medication for the van. 

Allen Wightman and Karen 
Hoover spearheaded the task of 
making the vehicle emergency 
ready. The van is now fully equipped 
from aspirin to defibrilator and ready 
to serve those in need. 

During the recent Lake Region 
Camp Meeting, this "hospital on  

wheels" was put to the test. Seven 
emergency runs were made to the 
local hospitals; five were for heart 
attack victims. 

The medical staff treated burns, 
broken fingers, dislocated arms, 
cuts, temperatures and insect bites. 

The first life-threatening crisis 
occurred just three days after camp 
meeting began. 

A camper from the Detroit area 
suffered a heart attack. At the van, 
she was administered intravenous 
fluids, her blood pressure was 
monitored and oxygen was given. 

While receiving treatment, the 
patient was transported to a Niles 
hospital where she was admitted to 
the intensive care unit. She later 
wrote a note of gratitude for 
receiving such quick and efficient 
care. 

Excellent medical help was 
available: Richard C. Brown Jr. and 
Addison Prince, physicians; Mildred 
Todd, Juanita Johnson and Willie 
Reese, nurses; Dora Brown, 
respiratory therapist, and Ruth 
Willis. 

With this new piece of equipment 
it is now possible to witness for 
Christ in another way, meeting the 
physical needs of people. 

Crystal R. Drake 
Correspondent 

HARMONIZING FOR CHRIST 

Five young men, ranging in age from 
11 to 15, spent so much of their time 
together harmonizing that Karen Palmer, 
Adventist youth leader at the East St. 
Louis Church, encouraged them to form 
a singing group, the Christian Brothers. 
From left, they are Harold Moore, 
Shelem Flemons, Doug Combs, Stanton 
Flemons and Courtney Moore. Besides 
being members of the East St. Louis 
Reid Memorial Youth Choir and taking an 
active interest in the many functions of 
the church, the young men also sing in 
the senior choir. This summer they plan 
to witness in an evangelistic effort in the 
North Atlantic Conference, according to 
Jayne Byrd, communication secretary. 
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A storm that struck the campgrounds on Sunday, July 20, leveled six conference 
tents and badly ripped one of the large tents, but overall damage was light. 

The annual blood drive conducted 
each year by the American Red Cross 
attracted a young mother whose 
children came along to be sure the nurse 
did it properly. 

The disaster relief van, open for 
inspection during the week, proved a 
popular place for community service 
workers to gather. 

Michigan 
Conference 
Glenn Hill, Correspondent 

THE 1980 CAMP MEETING STORY 

At an ordination service two men 
were dedicated to the ministry, 
Thursday evening, July 17, at the 
beginning of the 112th camp 
meeting at Grand Ledge. 

Raul Gonzalez, pastor of the 
Lansing Spanish Church, and Gary 
Randolph, 	newly 	elected 
superintendent in the conference 
department of education, became 
ordained ministers after a sermon 
by Robert H. Carter, Lake Union 
Conference president. 

Meeting places were filled nearly 
to capacity each evening, and 
workshops were well attended, as 
people from around Michigan and 
the world gathered to listen while 
more than a score of guest speakers 
presented an assortment of 
subjects. 

"I have never seen a year when we 
had a better variety of choice 
speakers than this year," President 
Charles Keymer commented. "The 
Spirit of the Lord has been here in a 
mighty way." 

A representative from the location 
office on the grounds estimated that 
approximately 6,400 people stayed 
on the grounds during the 10-day 
session. 

"More people have been here this 
year than for several years," he said. 

A large percentage of the more 
than 20,000 members in Michigan 
visited the camp either on the 
weekend or throughout the week. 

Gary Randolph, left, newly elected 
education superintendent, welcomed 
Alvin Astrup as one of his associates in 
the department. Mr. Astrup was formerly 
principal of Battle Creek Academy. 

The food tent was a popular place to 
try samples offered by several food 
companies. 

Pastor Joe Storey of Iron Mountain did 
the layout work on the daily newspaper 
for "Camp City." 

Mr. and Mrs. Mike Williams of Lansing 
taught a class in signing for the deaf in 
the Child Evangelism workshops. 

Pastor Morris Venden, evening 
speaker at camp meeting, enjoyed 
relaxing with Michigan acquaintances. 
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21 INVESTED IN OCONTO DISTRICT 
The Oconto District investiture service was held in the Pound Church, and 

included all the district churches: Pound, Lena, Gillett and Oconto. Pictured are the 
students who took part in the program. In the back row are, from left, Chip Zeismer, 
Mike Natske, Tanya Gillen, Susan Natske, Mitch LaCourt, Debbie Bucksa, Annette 
Leisner, Kurt Gillen, Darren Bucksa and Andy Sanford. In the second row are Daun 
Dockham, Sheri Dockham, Kathy Natske, Bobbie Zeismer, Scott Sanford, Sheila Dyer 
and Kelly Crawford; in the front row, Mark LaCourt, Norbie Wery, Rickie Sanford and 
Shane Harry. 

Wisconsin 
Conference 
Dale Ziegele, Correspondent 

AUNT IRENE 
CELEBRATES 80 YEARS 

Irene Ziesmer-Wenzel celebrated her 
80th birthday on July 4. Aunt Irene, as 
she is known to most local members, 
has attended the Lena Church for 23 
years. Relatives from Michigan and 
California joined local family and friends 
during a Sabbath evening vespers, July 
5, planned as a surprise birthday party 
for Aunt Irene. 

POUND PATHFINDERS 
ATTEND FAIR WITH FLOAT 

The Pound Pathfinders attended the 
Pathfinder Fair at Columbus in May. 
Pictured above with their float are 
Debbie Bucksa, Mitch LaCourt, Mike 
Natske, Tanya Gillen, Annette Leisner, 
Susan Natske and Kurt Gillen. Seated in 
front of the float are Andy Sanford, 
Darren Bucksa and Scott Sanford. 

Health Fair continued from p. 16. 

seminars to improve life-style risk 
factors and clinics such as stop 
smoking, weight control and stress 
management, cooking schools and 
exercise classes. 

Adventists in the Illinois 
Conference were asked to 
participate in Health Fair '80 by the 
National Health Screening Council 
for Volunteer Organizations 
(NHSCVO) who knew of the health 
work done by Adventists. 

Hinsdale Hospital was initially 
contacted by NHSCVO to coor-
dinate the health fairs. Gerard D. 
McLane, D.H.Sc., director of the 
hospital's health education 
department, is coordinator of the 
follow-up seminars. 

"As these screenings are held in 
hospitals, churches, shopping 
malls, community rooms and audi-
toriums, they will give Adventists an 
opportunity to rub shoulders with 
many individuals and agencies," 
says Dr. McLane. "Church members 
who hear about the Health Fair '80 
project in their local churches are 
encouraged to volunteer their time." 

Co-sponsoring the campaign with 
community services and the 
NHSCVO are WMAQ-TV and Allstate 
Insurance. 

Health fair participants will 
receive their records by mail a 
month after the screening. If any 
findings require prompt attention, 
the participant will be notified 
immediately. 

A follow-up seminar will be 
provided November 16 and 19 for all 
participants in the initial screening. 
At this seminar, a health pro-
fessional will explain the blood 
chemistry profile and the health 
hazard appraisal, and a general life-
style reduction lecture and film will 
be presented. Church members will 
be actively involved in the seminars. 

Finally, a survey team will contact 
participants by telephone to assess 
what changes they have made in 
their life-styles as a result of Health 
Fair '80. 

Glen Robinson 
Public Relations Assistant 

Hinsdale Sanitarium and Hospital 

From the Spirit of Prophecy: 
"To give is to live." 

—The Desire of Ages, p. 623 .  

Future members of the church, Katie 
Pauls, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ron 
Pauls, and Sean Sinnett, son of Dr. and 
Mrs. Dale Sinnett, began digging at the 
building site of the new Richland Center 
Church. 

GROUND-BREAKING SERVICE 
AT RICHLAND CENTER 

Ground-breaking for the new 
Richland Center, Wisconsin, Church 
and School was held June 19, 1980. 

Participating in the service were 
Robert Dale, conference president; 
LaVerne Hardy, Richland Center 
mayor, Edith Dicks and Beulah 
Cowling, charter members; Fred 
Sinnett, elder and builder, and Ted 
Green, pastor. 

Building plans specify a 
sanctuary to seat 150, a large foyer 
and two classrooms on the upper 
level. The lower level will include a 
large all-purpose room, kitchen, 
community service room and two 
classrooms. 

The building site includes five 
acres adjacent to Highway 80, 11/2  
miles south of Richland Center. 
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Practical Piety continued from p. 3. 

volunteering," says Chaplain 
Graves. "We are providing a needed 
service to people. This is one of the 
privileges we have as Christians." 

In some contacts there are 
overtones of a spiritual nature. "You 
have to direct the conversation," 
says Mr. Wildman. "Often it is a 
warm, caring attitude that becomes 
the best spiritual care. We can show 
this concern." 

"It is important sometimes to just 
be friends with a patient," says 
Jackie Feltman, secretary, 
purchasing, "to take time to listen, 
to read or take a walk with that 
person." With more volunteers, time 
for such activities increases. 

The Sabbath philosophy can often 
be illustrated more aptly in action 
than in word. When moments count, 
seeing a need and responding to 
that need portrays a practical 
Christianity that speaks for itself. 
"Our profession of faith may 
proclaim that theory of religion, but 
it is our practical piety that holds 
forth the word of truth."-The 
Desire of Ages, p. 307. 

announcements 
LAKE UNION 
YOUTH LEADERSHIP SEMINAR: A special 
youth leadership training workshop for all 
persons presently active in youth ministries, or 
who have interest in participating in the youth 
ministries, will be held at Andrews University, 
August 22 to 24, 1980. This is sponsored by the 
Lake Union Youth Department, and more than 
30 seminars will be offered in both the junior 
and senior youth ministries. All pathfinder 
staff and church leaders are urged to attend 
this seminar. There will not be another one like 
this for about five years. The cost is $35 for 
food, lodging and materials, or $7.50 
registration fee. Get an application from your 
conference youth director. 

ILLINOIS 
A WEEK OF SPIRITUAL EMPHASIS, August 22 
to 30, will feature guest speaker Dr. Ruben 
Dario Sanchez, the newly elected director of 
the Spanish Correspondence School "La Voz 
de la Esperanza." Everyone is invited. 
Meetings will be held at the Spanish West 
Suburban Church, 151 North Whitehall, 
Northlake. For further information, call Pastor 
E. Torres, (312) 352-5764. 

WISCONSIN 
URGENTLY NEEDED NOW-Enthusiastic 
missionary workers in LaFarge, Wisconsin, a 
small, picturesque, Kickapoo River Valley 
town. An attractive church is now unused. A 
group is meeting in a home and needs several 
dedicated, industrious, self-supporting 
laymen. Contact Elder Ted Green, Route 4, Box 
296, Richland Center, WI 53581. Phone (608) 
647-3275. 

OUTSIDE LAKE UNION 
WEEK OF PRAYER ON TAPE: For several 
years the adult Week of Prayer messages have 
been available on cassette tapes through the 
ASPIRE Tape of tne Month Club sponsored by 
the General Conference ministerial asso-
ciation. This service is offered again this year. 
For 1980 the children's messages are also 
being offered. The eight messages for adults 
are on the general theme, "The Outpouring of 
the Holy Spirit in the Latter Rain." The six 
children's messages have the theme, "Up, Up, 
and Away." For more information, write to 
Aspire Tape of the Month Club, 6840 Eastern 
Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20012. 
NEW NEWSPAPER AD KIT: A new set of 
newspaper ads encouraging readers to "listen 
while doing" has been prepared by the Voice of 
Prophecy and is now available in kit form. The 
camera-ready ads may be used in any area 
where the Sunday or daily V.O.P. programs are 
aired. Churches or individuals interested in 
placing these ads in their local newspapers 
may obtain the complete "V.O.P. Newspaper 
Advertising Kit" without charge by writing: 
Station Relations Department, Voice of 
Prophecy, Box 2525, Newbury Park, CA 91320. 
THE NEWBOLD ASSOCIATION for Friends 
and Alumni was organized in May 1980. The 
first edition of the association's newsletter 
will be published later this year. Any friend or 
former student of Newbold who would like to 
receive a free copy should write, before 
September 30, to Cynthia Benz, Newbold 
Association, Newbold College, Bracknell, 
Berks., RG12 SAN, England. 
THE PARENT SCENE, a new quarterly 
newsletter, is a project of Loma Linda 
University's School of Health and gives timely 
hints on how parents can be most effective in 
making their family "a winning team." It is 
available at no charge. Send your name, 
address, occupation, and ages of your children 
to the School of Health, Loma Linda University, 
Loma Linda, CA 92350. 

Classified ads 
All advertisements must be approved by your local 

conference office. No phoned ads will be accepted. 
Final ad deadline is Monday, 15 days before the date 
of issue. 50 words maximum. Limit of four insertions. 

Rates: $8.00 per insertion for ads originating in the 
Lake Union. $12.00 per insertion for out-of-union ads. 
All ads must be paid in advance of printing. Money 
orders and checks should be made payable to the Lake 
Union Conference. There will be no refunds for 

cancellations. 
The HERALD cannot be responsible for advertise-

ments appearing in these columns and reserves the 
right to edit classified ads in conformance with 
editorial policies. The HERALD does not accept 
responsibility for categorical or typographical errors. 

COUNTRY HOME on 10 acres. Neatly landscaped. All 
rooms nice size. 2-car garage, wall-to-wall carpet 
throughout. Aluminum siding. 2 miles from Eau Claire. 
Mich., Adventist church and school. Will negotiate on 
several items. Land contract available at 10%. $37,500. 
Phone (616) 944-1752. 	 -91-17 

NEEDED: Adventist books, musical instruments, 
sacred music. Donations tax deductible. Send to 
Alpine Springs Academy. Rt. 2. Box 102, Fountain City, 
WI 54629, or contact Janice Myers, 837 Sherman. 
Evanston, IL 60202. Call (312) 869-4766. 	-99-17 

NEEDED IN SEPTEMBER: Companion-nurse aide to 
live in home with elderly woman. Good wages, 
witnessing opportunity. Contact: Edith Lawrence, 
R.N., Adventist Nursing Service, 1545 Stirling, Pontiac, 
MI 48055; phone (313) 335-1290 or 373-0655. -108-19 

R.N.'s, L.P.N.'s. PRIVATE NURSES REGISTRY needs 
your help in supplying Christian nurses for private 
duty in the north and west suburbs of Chicago. R.N.'s, 
$9.38 per hour. L.P.N.'s $8.13 per hour. Call today for 

OB OPPORTUNITIES 
Hinsdale 	Hospital 

Desire R.N., L.P.N., or experienced 
medical office aide to work four 
afternoons per week in doctor's 
office. Additional hours or work 
may be available at local hospital 
or nursing homes. For further 
details, contact Don Casebolt, 
M.D., at (715) 341.0877 or (715) 
341.3212; Family Health Clinic, 
1800 Sherman Avenue, Whiting, 
Stevens Point, WI 54481. 

an interview, (312) 887-9885, Hinsdale, or (312) 
251-0941, Wilmette. Private Nurses Registry, 1124 
Greenleaf, Wilmette, IL 60091. 	 -112-19 

ERHARD FURNITURE Sit-Sup-Sleep-Shop, 1 mile 
north of Andrews University on U.S. 31, offers 
complete home furnishings at large discounts. 
Moving? Plan ahead and save even more on special 
orders. Name brands. Box spring, mattress and bunk 
bed specialists. Berrien Springs, MI 49103. Phone (616) 
471-2202. Closed Saturday. 	 -114-6 

FLETCHER, NORTH CAROLINA: One of America's 
most delightful areas for living. Nestled in Blue Ridge 
Mountains, near Asheville, S.D.A. grade schools, 
academies, school of nursing, hospital and medical 
center. Perfect for working families and retirees. 
Served by Village Realty. For free brochure "Carolina 
Country," call or write Bob Baldwin, Kirk Campbell or 
Howard Pendleton. VILLAGE REALTY, P.O. Box 5351, 
Fletcher, NC 28732. Phone (704) 684-0241. 	-0107-17 

LOOKING FOR EXTRA $$ without sacrificing present 
employment? Market gas-saving, engine-extending, 
synthetic AMS/oil lubricants for cars, trucks and farm 
equipment. Free literature. Louis Rosenthal, 10548 
Harvest Ave., Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670, phone (213) 
863-2942. 	 -0112-17 

PROGRAMMER ANALYST needed, college degree 
preferred. N.C.R. equipment, using COBOL. Excellent 
salary and benefits. Choice location: residential 
suburbs of Kansas City, or Kettering, Ohio, area. Write 
Adventist Health System/Eastern and Middle America, 
7315 Frontage Rd., Shawnee Mission, KS 66204, or call 
(913) 676-2448. 	 -0115-17 

REGIONAL SALES MANAGER needed immediately by 
the nation's leader in printed health-care 
communications and marketing aids. Comprehensive 
company sales training program. Salary, commissions 
and bonuses. Income potential $25,000 to $40,000. 
Applicant must have a successful executive sales 
background. HOSPITAL PUBLICATIONS, INC., P.O. 
Box 848, Cleveland, TN 37311. 	 -0118-18 

DIRECTOR OF REHABILITATION SERVICES for 
modern progressive Shawnee Mission Medical Center. 
Person must be an experienced registered physical 
therapist with 3 to 5 years management experience. 
Excellent pay, benefits, and relocating expense. Call 
Frank Diehl, collect, (913) 676-2579. 	-0119-18 

SHAWNEE MISSION MEDICAL CENTER CAREER 
OPPORTUNITIES: Physical fitness health educator 
needs M.S. degree in exercise physiology or M.P.H. 
Patient-education coordinator must have B.S.N. with 
emphasis in patient education. Excellent salary and 
relocating expense. Call Frank Diehl, collect, (913) 
676-2579 	 -0120-18 

SHAWNEE MISSION MEDICAL CENTER has 
immediate position available for person with 
PAINTING and WALLPAPERING experience. A 
BOILER ENGINEER is also needed. Excellent pay and 
benefits. Write Richard Haas, 74th and Grandview, 
Shawnee Mission, KS 66201, or call collect, (913) 
676-2576. 	 -0121-18 

STYROFOAM LETTERS: For bulletin boards that 
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"speak." Many sizes and designs. Create outstanding 
school and church bulletin boards. Useful also in 
display and advertising. Write for free sample and 
designs to Styroforms West, Box 194L. Woodinville, 
WA 98072. 	 —0122-17 

NORTHWEST ARKANSAS, 33 acres, country view, 
garden spot, central heat and air, fireplace, energy 
efficient, 3-bedroom, 11/2 -bath home. Well water, barn, 
corral, trees. $77,800. Free property catalog. Dick 
Carlson, Gray Realtors, Box 676, Gentry, AR 72734. 
Phone (800) 643-3440. 	 —0123-17 

URGENTLY NEEDED—Editorial secretary for the 
communication department of the Southern California 
Conference. Accurate typing. plus proofreading, 
editing and receptionist skills required; basic 
newswriting, layout and design, photography 
desirable. Can start work immediately. Must like 
working with people. Send resume to: Department of 
Communication, Southern California Conference, Box 
969, Glendale, CA 91209. 	 —0124-17 

SINGLES 

Come and enjoy the 
companionship of other singles 
with like interests for a wilderness 
experience of either one or two 
weeks, high in the Colorado 
Rockies. July 27 to August 10; 
August 10 to 24; August 24 to 31; 
August 31 to September 7. For 
details write Ginger Dunn, 
Director, Wilderness Challenge, 
Star Route-Crystal, Carbondale, 
CO 81623. 

Mileposts 
WEDDINGS 

Judith E. Beeson and Larry R. Little were married 
July 11, 1980, in Whitewater State Park, Liberty, Ind. 
Elder Jerry Lastine performed the ceremony. 

The Littles live in Richmond, Indiana, where they are 
employed. 

Christine Marie Bennett and Egon R. Netzel were 
married July 13, 1980, in the West Central Church, Oak 
Park, Ill. Elder Bruce Fox performed the ceremony. 

Christine is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Gerold 
Bennett of Forest Park, Ill., and Egon is the son of Mr. 
and Mrs. Jerry Netzel of Bolingbrook, Ill. 

The couple live in Bolingbrook. Christine is an 
insurance claims auditor and Egon is a buyer. 

Colleen Rose Bietka and Eugene Anthony McNeally  

were married July 13, 1980. Elder Raymond Plummer 
performed the ceremony. 

Colleen is the daughter of Mrs. Dorothy Bietka of 
Ashland. Wis., and Eugene is the son of Mrs. Charlotte 
McNeally of St. Paul, Minn. 

The couple are making their home in St. Paul where 
Eugene is employed in construction work. 

Estelle Catherine Feeney and Douglas Stehman 
were married June 29, 1980, in the West Central 
Church in Oak Park. III. Elder S. W. Cottrell performed 
the ceremony. 

Estelle is the daughter of Marie and William Feeney 
of Chicago, and Douglas is the son of Mr. and Mrs, 
Carl Stehman of Florida. 

The couple live in Chicago where Estelle will be a 
teacher at the North Shore School, and Douglas is a 
communication technician installer for Illinois Bell 
Telephone Company. 

OBITUARIES 
BEWICK, Ethel J., 88. born March 20, 1892. in 

Uniontown, Penn., died July 9, 1980, in Gary, Ind. She 
was a member of the Gary Glen Park Church. 

Survivors include 3 sons, a sister, 9 grandchildren 
and 9 great-grandchildren. 

Services were held in the Burns Funeral Home by 
Elder C. R. Johnson, and interment was in the Calumet 
Park Cemetery, Merrillville, Ind. 

BRACE, Elberta, born Aug, 27, 1890, in Clinton. 
Mich., died March 16. 1980, in Grand Ledge, Mich. He 
was a member of the Grand Ledge Church. 

Survivors include his wife, Nora; 2 sons, Elmer of 
Brighton. Mich., and Delmer of Grand Ledge; 23 
grandchildren, and 20 great-grandchildren. 

Services were conducted in the Grand Ledge 
Church by Elder Paul Gates, and interment was in 
Wacousta, Mich. 

HANSON, Myr! Jay, 80, born Nov. 12, 1899, in Poy 
Sippi. Wis., died June 20, 1980. in Streator, Ill. He was 
an elder of the Streator Church for 50 years. 

Survivors include his wife. Alma, and a sister, Lillian 
Rauch of Florida. 

Services were conducted by Pastor Larry Spiva, and 
interment was in Streator. 

JOHNSON, Addie Cardy, born Nov. 12, 1893, in 
Potosi, Wis., died July 15. 1980, in Lancaster. Wis. She 
was a member of the Lancaster Church. 

Survivors include her husband. Bill; a sister, Edna 
Haar of Casseville, Wis., and a brother, Art Cardy of 
Potosi. 

Services were conducted by Elder W. C. Neff, and 
interment was in the Potosi Cemetery. 

WOHLERS, Bertha Rathbun, 94, born May 30. 1886. 
in Cashton, Wis., died July 1. 1980, in College Place. 
Wash. 

Survivors include a son, John; 5 grandchildren, and 
5 great-grandchildren. 

YOUNG, Donald John, born Oct. 17, 1900, in 
Liverpool, Ohio, died April 3, 1980, in Niles, Mich. He 
was a member of the Niles West side Church. 

Surviving is his wife, Opal. 
Services were conducted at the Niles Westside 

Church by Pastor Ola Robinson and Dr. Horace Shaw, 
and interment was at Rose Hill Cemetery. Berrien 
Springs, Mich. 
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Sunset Tables 
Aug. 15 Aug. 22 

Berrien Springs, Mich. E.S. 8:47 8:36 
Chicago, III. C.S. 7:51 7:40 
Detroit, Mich. E.S. 8:35 8:24 
Indianapolis, Ind. E.S. 7:42 7:32 
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LAKE UNION LITERATURE EVANGELIST REPORT 
Cumulative Comparative Report 

January-June, 1979 and 1980 

LITERATURE 
CONFERENCE 	EVANGELISTS 	 PROCESSED SALES 

1978 	1979 	 1978 	 1979 

Illinois 
	

35 	34 	$347,916.43 
	

$349,197.22 
Indiana 
	

27 	29 	 239,642.31 
	

247,918.01 
Lake Region 
	

79 	59 	 290,246.80 
	

288,839.92 
Michigan 
	

46 	45 	 443,878.72 
	

485,865.85 
Wisconsin 
	

28 	38 	 212,286.84 
	

310,314.02 

TOTAL 
	

215 	205 	$1,533,971.10 
	

$1,682,135.02 

SOUL-WINNING ACTIVITIES REPORT 
January-June, 1980 

Pieces free literature 
	

89,475 	Prayers offered 
	

30,578 
Enrolled in Bible courses 

	
19,122 	Bible studies 

	
2,719 

Former S.D.A.'s contacted 
	

496 	L.E. contacts baptized 
	

87 
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Milton R. Siepman 

SIEPMAN NAMED 
ASSOCIATE EDUCATION DIRECTOR 

Milton Siepman has been named 
by the Lake Union Conference 
Executive Committee as the 
associate director of education for 
the union. 

Born in Rwanda, Central Africa, to 
missionary parents, Dr. Siepman 
brings an extensive background in 
Adventist education to his new post. 
His most recent position has been 
as principal of the Berrien Springs 
Adventist Elementary School since 
1978. 

Dr. Siepman holds a B.A. degree 
from Helderberg College, an M.A. 
from Andrews University and a Ph.D. 
from the University of Natal in South 
Africa. 

Most of Dr. Siepman's experience 
has been in Africa where he taught 
and served as academic dean and 
later as principal of Bethel College 
and Solusi College. He was also 
education, Sabbath School and 
public relations secretary for the 
South African Union for two years. 

While at Andrews Uriiversity from 
1965 to 1967, he taught at Eau Claire  

High School and in the history 
department at Andrews. 

Dr. Siepman's, wife, Arlene, works 
for the Lake Union Home Health 
Education Service. The Siepmans 
have two children, Millene, 21, and 
John, 20, both students at Andrews 
University. 

Dr. Siepman fills the position 
vacated by Warren Minder who is 
now the director of education for the 
Lake Union. 

Robert Connor 

ROBERT CONNOR INTERVIEWED 
ON WSBT, SOUTH BEND 

On Sunday morning, July 27, Lake 
Union Conference Evangelist Robert 
H. Connor was a guest on "Minority 
Forum," a program featuring 
community events on WSBT-TV, 
Channel 22, South Bend, Indiana. 

Elder Connor is conducting 
evangelistic meetings at the Berean 
Seventh-day Adventist Church, 601 
West Colfax Street, South Bend. The 
meetings are held nightly, except 
Thursdays, at 7:30 P.M., and they 
will continue through August 24. 

The program not only provided an 
opportunity for Elder Connor to 
invite South Bend area residents to 
the meetings, but it was also a 
favorable time to comment on the 
work and beliefs of Seventh-day 
Adventists. 

Program Host Rod Johnson, a 
former Protestant minister, asked 
Elder Connor about the organi-
zational structure of the church, the  

worldwide membership, the 
church's educational system, and 
the seventh-day Sabbath. 

Appearing on the program with 
Elder Connor were the Baker 
Sisters, Karen Alfred and Myrna 
Hunt, who are providing special 
music for the crusade. They sang 
two selections during the television 
program. 

"I asked if they could appear with 
me," said Elder Connor, "because I 
wanted the listening audience to 
become acquainted with the quality 
of music provided for our meetings. 
I wanted to make a distinction 
between the boisterous, charismatic 
atmosphere some people associate 
with the word `evangelism,' and the 
simple Gospel presented at our 
meetings." 

"As I watched the interview on 
'Minority Forum,' " said Lake Union 
Conference President Robert Carter, 
"I was grateful that God had 
provided this opportunity for Eider 
Connor to witness for our church." 

HEALTH FAIR '80 
SCHEDULED FOR CHICAGO 

Seventh-day 	Adventist 
Community Services will play a 
major role in Health Fair '80, an 
intensive health promotion 
campaign, when it begins in 
Chicago and the surrounding 
suburbs on October 6. 

Following the theme "Every Body 
Benefits," Health Fair '80 will 
emphasize personal health by 
offering screening tests to detect 
health problems, personal 
counseling, education and referral 
to appropriate health-care agencies. 

Community services will provide 
follow-up services and a volunteer 
force to help staff more than 100 
health fairs which will reach from 
Rockford, Illinois, to northern 
Indiana. 

Follow-up services include 

Health Fair continued on p. 13. 
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